Parish of Yaxley.

Minutes of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

Held on Wednesday 25th May 2016 at 7.00 p.m. 

in Yaxley Community Centre. 

1. Apologies.
John Hawes

2. To approve the Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting 20th May 2015.

3. Matters Arising from the Minutes.
4. County Councillor’s Report:  Cllr Jessica Fleming.
Over the past year Suffolk County Council has responded to reduced central government funding by continuing to trim its budget, make changes to local services and engage with the devolution project.  Almost all services have seen reduced budgets and in most cases this has resulted in better organisation and delivery.   The County’s share of council taxes remained stable (with the exception of a 2% government recommended increase for health & social care integration).

Community Transport – Successful new primary community transport providers are shown below. The existing system included at least 19 separate providers operating in different areas, the new system starts on 13th June and promises to be simpler to use and more consistent.  Yaxley is within the Mid Suffolk area.  You are encouraged to attend the Mid Suffolk drop-in session:
	Area 
	Contract holder
	 Drop-in Session

	Babergh
	HCTG (Haleigh Community Transport)
	 Fri. 27th May, Hadleigh Town hall,  10.30 – 11.30

	Forest Heath
	TVN (The Voluntary Network)
	 Fri. 3rd   June,  Forest Heath District Council 10.30 – 11.30

	Ipswich
	BSEVC (Bury St Edmunds VC)
	 Fri. 10th June, Ipswich Town Hall. 10.30 – 11.30

	Mid Suffolk
	BSEVC (Bury St Edmunds VC)
	 Wed.  8Th June, Mid Suffolk District Council, Dove Room. 10.30 – 11.30


 Suffolk Fire and Rescue: Following an extensive public consultation, amended proposals for service changes were approved by Suffolk County Council on May 17th as part of its 2015-18 draft Integrated Risk Management Plan (IRMP).  These proposals will keep all 35 Suffolk Fire Stations open but lose fire engines at Sudbury and Ipswich.  New Rapid Response Vehicles will be purchased and tested to enable faster incident responses. 
Schools:  The need for investment in schools is very evident and necessary to support economic growth.   Lobbing by councillors and MPs is starting to be noticed and the per-pupil funding for Suffolk schools has started to increase as a result.  However there is much work to be done to secure the space and conditions for local schools to thrive, and to manage the academisation programme. 

Railways and Assessments: Plans to improve speed and frequency on the Norwich to London line are progressing and some farms near Mellis have been visited recently by Network Rail’s consultants to understand how rural crossings are used. Network Rail’s Level Crossing Reduction Strategy for East Anglia is likely to recommend closing or modifying some highway, rights-of-way and agricultural crossings. I will keep affected parishes informed of the project as it progresses.  If any landowners could be affected by crossing closure please get in touch with me. 

I attended the Anglia Rail Conference just before Christmas about the new franchise to replace Abellio’s contract later this year, the tender includes a requirement for some trains to make the journey from Norwich to London (and the reverse) in 90 minutes as well as additional freight capacity and better east – west linkages.
Roads and Infrastructure – The Council has been working with Kier May Gurney to improve the way the highways contract works and progress integration with SCC staff.  The Council has recently allocated £10m of reserves to Suffolk Highways to speed up work on improving road surfaces and potholes which we recognise need urgent attention.  A programme of rural road surfacing can be expected this summer.

Following great efforts on behalf of Suffolk MPs the government has promised funds to start work on the Lowestoft 3rd Crossing and the Wet Dock Crossing in Ipswich, Suffolk County Council has also pledged a contribution.  Work is ongoing to obtain support for improvements to the A12 due to congestion and in anticipation of Sizewell C construction.

I have been working with County officers and other members to address the problem of large vehicles damaging historic buildings and travelling on unsuitable routes.  
Devolution: Devolution proposals have been under discussion since July 2015 and important decisions may be made about the future of local government in East Anglia; a combined authority (the ‘Eastern Powerhouse’) is envisioned which may include Suffolk, Norfolk and Cambridgeshire (although the latter has most recently opted out of the deal) and an elected mayor.  The project is at early stages and would need ratification by all participating local authorities to go ahead.

Upcoming Composting Events: Suffolk Master Composter volunteers will be holding free workshops across Suffolk to help beginners make their own compost.  As a thank you for coming, attendees will also get a free home compost bin delivered.  The compost events will be held at the following locations: 

· Saturday 18 June 10am-12pm - People’s Community Garden, Ipswich, IP2 8LJ

· Monday 4 July 3pm-5pm - Red Gables Community Centre, Stowmarket, IP14 1BE

· Thursday 14 July 2pm-4pm - Southgate Community Centre, Bury St Edmunds, IP33 2PJ

5. District Councillor’s Report:  Cllr David Burn.

This has been a very busy year for Mid Suffolk District Council. The integrated workforce (the combined staffs of Mid Suffolk and neighbouring Babergh district councils) has bedded in and the single management structure has been refined to suit. The Government keeps on changing the goalposts and doesn’t seem to be of a mind to stop doing so anytime soon. This doesn’t make the Council’s work any easier! Central funding is gradually being phased out and will be gone altogether by 2019. Instead, the Government is rewarding local authorities for generating economic growth, by paying us for houses built in our area and by allowing us to keep a proportion of the business rates. So we are moving from a position of certainty of income to an uncertain one. The challenges to deliver the services that our communities expect of the Council are relentless but somehow we will have to find a way to keep going. From now on we need to be facilitating house building and business growth as well as looking for new ways of creating income in order to balance the budget.

I expect relatively few of our residents are aware of the many services the district council does provide. Yes, we all know the bins are emptied, council tax is collected, council houses are maintained and planning applications are processed. But there are many other services that don’t necessarily spring to mind. And in order to make all of them actually work there are many activities and back-room functions that most of us are quite unaware of.

I have selected a few to illustrate some of the work that has been ongoing over the past year. I could have included many more. Those below are random and sit at different levels on the importance scale. Some that are of equal or arguably greater importance are missing; but this is just a series of snapshots to show part of the range of things that the Council has done to keep Mid Suffolk serviced in 2015/16 – and to ensure that it can continue to do so in the years to come.

DEVOLUTION

Since the middle of last year, local authority leaders throughout East Anglia have been working together, and with senior Government officials, to take advantage of the opportunity to take control of many of the functions and finances that are presently managed by central government. By working in collaboration, perhaps overseen by an elected mayor, the councils within Suffolk, Norfolk and Cambridgeshire could come together to form the ‘Eastern Powerhouse’. During the Chancellor’s budget speech on 16 March he announced that an agreement had been signed by the Chancellor of the Exchequer, the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government, the New Anglia Local Enterprise Partnership and 22 of the 23 local authorities within the greater East Anglian area; only Cambridge City Council opted not to sign. This is an agreement in principle that requires further refinement before it will be finally ratified later in the year.

COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY (CIL)

In January 2015 the Council voted to adopt the CIL, which is a new, fixed rate payment that we can charge on most new development in our area over 100 square metres and new dwellings of any size to off-set the impacts of additional homes and businesses on facilities such as roads, schools, open space and health centres (infrastructure) and to enable sustainable growth. It is charged on gross

internal floorspace (£115/m2 in for houses in our part of Mid Suffolk) and became payable on planning permissions granted from 11 April this year. The money collected will be used to improve or create infrastructure, not necessarily in the area of the development but anywhere in which it will contribute to the district’s needs.

FIVE-YEAR LAND SUPPLY

Under national planning policy the Council is required to demonstrate a sufficient supply of land that is available, suitable and deliverable for the housing development target over the next 5 years. This year’s calculation revealed that our supply of development land doesn’t meet that requirement, which means that the Council’s current Local Plan policies for housing supply cannot be considered up-to-date and will therefore be afforded limited weight in determining planning applications for new housing. As long as this remains the position, new sites that are beyond established settlement boundaries may need to be considered. This does not mean that permission for such developments will automatically be granted; they must still be compliant with the other policies and must demonstrate that they are sustainable. Work by our Strategic Planning section to improve the housing land supply is ongoing.

JOINT LOCAL PLAN REVIEW

Mid Suffolk already has substantial up-to-date Local Plan coverage in the form of its adopted Core Strategy (originally produced in 2008 and updated in late 2012) and the Stowmarket Area Action Plan (adopted in 2013). The remaining policies in the ‘old’ Local Plan were adopted as far back as 1998 and a review is now necessary to reflect the changes in legislation and in our strategy since then. For a rural district like Mid Suffolk, with 60% of its population living in rural areas, there is now a need to revisit an important part of the current Core Strategy approach. In recognition of this, the District is working to find a suitable new planning framework that will allow more flexibility and scope for new developments to sustain existing villages and rural communities. Following preliminary consultation the new policy documents are presently being drafted. They will be subjected to a further consultation later in 2016 before being further revised and then sent to the Planning Inspectorate for mandatory inspection. Assuming they are approved by the Inspector they will be presented to the Council for adoption in 2017/18.

WORLD-CLASS CYCLING

During the summer of 2015 Suffolk hosted two major cycling events. In June, Stage 1 of the Friends Life Women’s Tour passed through several of our District’s villages and in September, Stage 7 of the Friends Life Men’s Tour left Fakenham in Norfolk and took in Stowmarket and Needham Market on its way to the finish in Ipswich. Both events brought the opportunity to come together as a community to celebrate the races. It was also an opportunity for local businesses to embrace the commercial possibilities. Our role was to highlight these opportunities and support communities in taking advantage of them.

COMMUNITY EMERGENCY PLANNING

Community Emergency Planning is an ongoing service that assists community groups in setting up a plan to help them cope with emergencies. We all hope that flooding, fires, traffic accidents, precautionary evacuation, extended power or water cuts etc. will never happen – but they do and communities can and should be prepared for the consequences of them. The Council offers support to any parishes that decide they want to prepare a Community Emergency Plan.

SOLAR PANELS ON OUR COUNCIL HOUSES

Throughout the year the Council installed photovoltaic panels on about 1,000 council houses. They bring income to the Council and provide free electricity to the tenants when the sun is shining.

OPEN FOR BUSINESS

2015 saw the launch of a service to businesses starting up or new to the area that helps them through the maze of rules and regulations they have to comply with. This ongoing initiative was overseen by the Council’s Licensing section but it necessarily involves the participation of other areas of the organisation, such as Environmental Health, Food Inspection and Waste Services.

TOURISM DEVELOPMENT

In order to help the tourism industry grow in our area, officers are working to encourage the creation of a framework of more locally based, industry-led tourism bodies, called Destination Management Organisations (DMOs) and Tourism Action Groups (TAGs). The initial response has been for the county’s local authorities to establish with Visit Suffolk (a collaborative body) the Suffolk Tourism Partnership, with the aim of developing a strategy for increasing the value of tourism and the effective delivery via a network of DMOs supported by an overarching marketing body. Tourism is an extremely important component of the District’s economy.

THE FIRST NEW COUNCIL HOUSES IN 30 YEARS

A sod-cutting ceremony in early March 2016 marked the start of nine new council houses in Laxfield – part of a project to build 38 new homes in Mid Suffolk, the first new council houses in the district for nearly 30 years.

6. Yaxley Parish Council Report:  Cllr Pawsey.

The Parish Council continues to maintain Yaxley Village affairs to a secure and safe standard.  

Yaxley allotments have a sound number of tenants who maintain and work their plots to a good standard.  Plenty of plots still available to successful applicants.

Regarding the Village Hall toilet project the Parish Council in conjunction with the Village Hall committee have to date obtained the grants necessary, planning permission, building regulations and builder with the hope of proceeding soon.  Watch this space!

The Cherry Tree Working Party and Mid Suffolk Council are still attempting a satisfactory adoption from the Developer to Mid Suffolk Council, but at the moment with slow progress.

Village Hall play area is refurbished and repaired as required and meets play area inspection reports.

The Parish Council has agreed to support a flashing speed sign and also possibly looking to join a speed gun syndicate with other parishes.  Research is still ongoing.

A Community Emergency Plan for Yaxley is being compiled and when  completed will be considered for adoption by the Parish Council.

The Parish Council are still looking at information regarding the Village having a Neighbourhood Plan or a Village Led Plan, taking into account village peoples involvement, cost and benefits.

We have had two Councillors resign for personal reasons which leaves two positions to be filled.

The responsibilities placed on the Parish Council have increased considerably over the last few years making the role of Parish Councillor more time consuming; so I take this opportunity to thank all Parish Councillors for their dedication and support over the past year.
Thanks to Julian as Vice Chairman.   
Thanks to Philip Freeman for taking the increasing work load in his stride and keeping the Parish Council informed and running smoothly.
Yaxley Village Sign Annual Report 2016.

After being originally installed in 1980 the sign had deteriorated to the point of needing an overhaul.  This year the Village Sign had that restoration work done, plinth, post, picture frame and picture all restored to their former glory.  Let’s hope it lasts another 35 years.

Well done and thanks to all involved.

Thank you to Mrs Sandra Moore for looking after the island garden area around the sign.
7. Yaxley Parish Council Report & Accounts.
	Receipts
	
	2014/2015
	
	Payments
	
	2014/2015

	
	Precept
	£5,250.00
	
	
	VAT
	£233.78

	
	MSDC Grant
	£200.25
	
	
	Clerk's Pay 
	£1,745.58

	
	Burials
	£480.00
	
	
	HMRC - PAYE
	£435.00

	
	Rental Allotments
	£355.00
	
	
	Clerk's Expenses
	£82.20

	
	Rights of Way/Rentals
	£1,979.41
	
	
	Postage, stationery etc
	£115.84

	
	Interest
	£2.77
	
	
	Cemetery Upkeep
	£613.44

	
	Recycling Credits
	£601.90
	
	
	Subscriptions
	£316.00

	
	VAT Refund
	£0.00
	
	
	Insurance 
	£462.16

	
	Other Income
	£601.20
	
	
	Audit Fee
	£216.00

	
	Total
	£9,470.53
	
	
	Allotments
	£133.36

	
	
	
	
	
	Donations
	£2,152.98

	
	
	
	
	
	Playground
	£983.41

	
	
	
	
	
	Community Centre
	£317.00

	Balance:
	
	
	
	
	Other Expenditure
	£316.00

	
	2015
	
	
	
	Total
	£8,122.75

	
	£9,470.53
	Receipts
	
	
	
	

	
	-£8,122.75
	Payments
	
	
	
	

	
	£1,347.78
	Balance on Year
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Funds in hand:
	31-03-15

	
	
	
	
	
	Cheque Account
	£7,746.56

	Bank Reconciliation:
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance at 31 March 2014
	£11,762.95
	
	
	Assets:
	

	Less unpresented cheques
	£0.00
	 
	
	Deposit Account
	£5,564.17

	Income 2014/2015
	£9,470.53
	
	
	Total =
	£13,310.73

	Expenditure 2014/2015
	-£8,122.75
	
	
	
	

	Unpresented cheques
	£200.00
	
	
	
	

	
	
	£13,310.73
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	N.B. Unpresented cheque from 2013/2014 (£10) was cancelled.
	 
	
	
	
	


8. Yaxley Town Estates Fund Report & Accounts: Cllr Moore.

9. Yaxley Community Centre Committee Report & Accounts: Mrs Margaret White.

The finances for the Village Hall as  at the end of April are

                Current Account Balance.       £2620.39

                Business's Account Balance.  £7605.46

                Cash.                                         £100.00

Apart from the refurbishment of the toilet we have two major projects for this year:
· To weatherproof the area outside the hall leading to the playing field by fitting a roof of polycarbonate sheeting this will be of industrial strength.

· To make good the car park we are currently in negotiations about the best way to move forward.  This project is in response to many remarks on the survey form that was sent out re toilet refurbishment.

      The Hall is due for a fire check in June this is done on a yearly basis, and a weekly check is carried out with fire alarm and emergency exit lighting also fire extinguishers this is recorded and checked by the fire officer.

10. Community Police Officer’s Report. 

No report.
11. Reports from other local groups and organisations.  
a. Yaxley PCC – Mrs Julie Hammond 

Last Year the PCC held meetings in January, April, July and October, as well as participating in a joint benefice PCC meeting hosted by Thorndon in September. 

Reverend Julia Lall assisted by Eleanor Goodison and the Lay Elders continue their sterling work in the South Benefice, enabling St Mary’s, Yaxley to hold  Morning Worship on the 2nd and 4th Sunday of each month, with Communion on the 3rd Sunday. Congregation numbers remain constant at 10 to 12. Services have also been held regularly for Yaxley House residents and Mellis School has held services throughout the year culminating with a very poplar end of term Carol Service.  Special occasion services such as Easter, Harvest and Christmas see numbers swell with the Christmas Eve Service so full additional seats were set out to the rear of the Church.  St. Mary’s has struggled to have an organist available for services recently, but this has been overcome with hymn CD’s and downloads.
The small team of PCC members have continued to strive forward, holding several annual fundraising events including the harvest supper, strawberry cream teas, flower festival, the soup lunch along with a stall at the village fete.  These have been well supported and with the addition of a very kind donation Yaxley have managed to pay all of its Parish Share for 2015.  

Julian Moore together with the assistance of Robert Feaver and John Hawes has taken on completing some of the smaller repairs detailed on the 2014 quinquennial report for which we are extremely grateful.  The next step is for some of the larger repairs to be grouped together, ready for tenders and grant funding to be sought.

Looking to the future a meeting has been planned for May 2016 to gauge interest for St. Mary’s with the hope that more parishioners were become involved with the running and upkeep of the Church. Plans are in place for a flower festival to be held in 2016 to celebrate the Queens 90th Birthday and the possibility of having St Mary lit for a special occasion may be offered later in the year. 

12. The registration of the allotment land.

Update from Beth Wilson of Steele’s Solicitors:

The land is currently registered under a Possessory Title, because there were no deeds, with the Land Registry.  The registration took place in 2007 and there is a wait of 12 years before there can be Title Absolute.
13. Any other business

